COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

# **UKRAINE**

After the full-scale Russian invasion in February 2022, attacks on education in Ukraine increased significantly compared to the previous reporting period. In 2022 and 2023, at least 700 attacks on schools were reported, with the east and south particularly affected; many of the attacks involved explosive weapons including airstrikes, missile strikes, and shelling. Schools and universities were also used for military purposes during the 2022-2023 reporting period.

### **CONTEXT**

On February 24, 2022, Russian armed forces launched a full-scale invasion of Ukraine.¹ In the first months, fighting between Ukrainian and Russian forces occurred in many regions of Ukraine, including in the north near the capital Kyiv; however, by mid-March of that year, much of the combat was centered in eastern and southern regions of the country, as Ukrainian forces regained territory.² From mid-2022 through 2023, fighting involved ground combat and artillery in eastern and southern regions; in some regions, such as Zaporizhzhia and Kherson, the Ukrainian armed forces' counteroffensive met Russian forces' defensive lines, while Russian forces went on the offensive elsewhere, for instance in Bakhmut and Avdiivka cities.³ Before the full-scale invasion, between 2014 and early 2022, Russia annexed Crimea, in the south, and fighting was confined to Donetsk and Luhansk, in the east, along the contact line between Ukrainian forces and Russia-backed armed actors.⁴ During the 2022-2023 reporting period, although both parties to the conflict caused damage to civilian infrastructure, Russian forces repeatedly fired missiles targeting Ukraine's civilian infrastructure, killing civilians and leaving them without electricity, water, telecommunications, and other essential services for extended periods, according to the International Crisis Group, Human Rights Watch, and the UN.⁵ The Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine documented an array of violations in several regions of Ukraine by Russian forces, including attacks on civilians, sexual violence, and forced transfers and deportations of children.⁶

The number of civilians in need of humanitarian aid reached almost 18 million in mid-2022, with nearly 15 million people still requiring assistance at the end of December 2023.<sup>7</sup> The UN estimated that 7.7 million people were internally displaced between February and May 2022,<sup>8</sup> although the number of internally displaced people decreased to around 3.7 million by December 2023.<sup>9</sup> Persons with disabilities and older persons faced heightened danger due to their inability to leave high-risk areas, according to Amnesty International and the UN.<sup>10</sup> Meanwhile, women and children made up 90 percent of those who fled conflict-affected areas.<sup>11</sup>

Most schools across Ukraine closed in February 2022; by June 2022, 95 percent of regional districts provided distance classes. Around 5.7 million school-aged children in Ukraine experienced disruptions to learning in 2022, according to the UN. Some schools were able to re-open at the start of the school year in September 2022 by putting safety measures in place, such as building bomb shelters; despite these measures, in-person learning was still not possible in some areas due to shelling or proximity to the contact line. In 2023, one-

third of primary and secondary students nationwide were learning fully in-person, with one-third learning hybrid, and one-third learning entirely online.<sup>15</sup> However, both in person and virtual classes were disrupted by electricity cuts from bombings, and financial constraints hindered some students' access to online learning, according to media reports and the UN.<sup>16</sup> Amnesty International and media sources also reported that authorities in Russian-controlled areas of Ukraine imposed new syllabi and curriculum in reopened schools.<sup>17</sup>

### **ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS**

GCPEA identified around 700 attacks on schools in 2022 and 2023; the majority of these attacks involved explosive weapons, including airstrikes, rockets, and shelling. This represented a significant increase in attacks on schools compared to previous years, when GCPEA collected reports of 14 such attacks in 2021 and 17 such attacks in 2020. Although most attacks occurred in eastern and southern regions of Ukraine, other regions were also affected, such as Zhytomyr in the north, where 46 schools and 20 kindergartens were reportedly damaged between February 2022 and September 2023.

In 2022, the Ukrainian Ministry of Education and Science (MoES) reported that around 3,000 educational institutions were damaged or destroyed by bombing and shelling that year.<sup>20</sup> The Education Cluster reported that, in Kharkiv alone, about 40 percent of all educational institutions, or 304 schools and 199 kindergartens, were damaged or destroyed in 2022.<sup>21</sup> Reports from the MoES and Education Cluster were not included in the total number of attacks on schools to avoid double-counting and because it was unclear if all incidents met GCPEA's criteria for inclusion as attacks on education.

In 2022, the UN verified 461 attacks on schools and students or educators in Ukraine; although both Ukrainian and Russian armed forces were responsible for these attacks, the majority were perpetrated by Russian armed forces and affiliated armed groups.<sup>22</sup> Most of these attacks appeared to be on schools, rather than against students and staff. GCPEA identified individual reports of more than 215 attacks on schools in 2022.<sup>23</sup> Such attacks spiked in March, April, and May of that year. For example:

- On February 25, 2022, shelling damaged School No. 50 in Gorlovka city, Donetsk region, killing two teachers, according to Save the Children and an international news outlet.<sup>24</sup>
- On February 25, the Sonechko nursery and kindergarten in Okhtyrka town, Sumy region, was hit with cluster munitions in an attack that appeared to be carried out by Russian forces, according to Amnesty International.<sup>25</sup> Save the Children and media sources reported that the attack killed at least one child and two other civilians.<sup>26</sup>
- Amnesty International and international news outlets PBS and The Guardian reported that, on February 26, 2022, shelling struck a kindergarten and started a fire in Chernihiv city and region.<sup>27</sup>
- Human Rights Watch reported that, on March 1, 2022, a boarding school serving blind students was damaged by shelling in Kharkiv city and region during Russian bombing of the city. The attack injured one student and the director of the school.<sup>28</sup>
- The UN reported that, on March 3, 2022, two schools and several apartment buildings were destroyed in Chernihiv city and region, likely due to airstrikes by Russian forces. The strikes killed 47 civilians.<sup>29</sup>

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- The UN and media sources reported that, on March 20, 2022, shelling damaged School No. 36 in Mariupol city, Donetsk region.<sup>30</sup>
- On August 30, 2022, a kindergarten that served about 350 students was reportedly damaged in Kharkiv city and region. Several classrooms and school windows were destroyed, and two assistant teachers were injured as a result, according to media reports.<sup>31</sup>
- On October 2, 2022, local media reported that a secondary school in Kryvyi Rih city, Dnipropetrovsk region, was hit by a drone, damaging two floors of the building.<sup>32</sup>

In late 2023, the MoES reported that nearly half of the educational institutions in Kharkiv and Kherson regions had been damaged during the war, and that over 80 percent of schools had been damaged or destroyed in Donetsk region.<sup>33</sup> The MoES number was not included in the total number of attacks on schools to avoid double counting, and because it was unclear if all incidents met GCPEA's criteria for inclusion as attacks on education.

In 2023, the UN reported some 240 attacks on schools.<sup>34</sup> Separately, GCPEA identified around 155 individual reports of attacks on schools.<sup>35</sup> Since these reports may have overlapped with the UN count, they are not included in the total number of attacks on schools, to avoid double counting. Examples of individual reports identified by GCPEA included:

- On January 22, 2023, a school was damaged by shelling in Oleshky town, Kherson region, as reported by local media outlet *Ukrinform*.<sup>36</sup>
- On January 29, 2023, shelling in Kherson city and region damaged a school, as reported by the United States Agency for International Development.<sup>37</sup>
- On February 8, 2023, shelling reportedly damaged a kindergarten in Novoselivka village, Donetsk region, according to local media and ACLED.<sup>38</sup>
- On March 22, 2023, a drone reportedly struck a specialized secondary school in Rzhyshchiv village, Kyiv region, damaging dormitories and an academic building, according to local media.<sup>39</sup>
- On April 30, 2023, the State Emergency Service of Ukraine, as cited in media outlets, reported that missile strikes damaged nine educational institutions in Pavlohrad city, Dnipropetrovsk region.<sup>40</sup>
- The UN and local media reported that, on August 23, 2023, a kindergarten caught fire after it was hit by an airstrike in Kherson city and region.<sup>41</sup>
- On August 23, 2023, a drone reportedly struck and destroyed a school in Romny city, Sumy region. The school director, deputy director, secretary, and a librarian were killed in the attack as they were in the school preparing lessons for the new academic year, according to local news outlet *Ukrainska Pravda* and international outlet *Reuters*.<sup>42</sup>
- On December 29, 2023, missile and drone strikes reportedly damaged three schools and a kindergarten in Lviv city and region.<sup>43</sup>

## ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least six attacks on school students, teachers,

and other education personnel. In addition, *BBC* and other media sources citing the MoES reported that teachers in Russian-controlled areas of Ukraine have been tortured because they refused to teach a Russian curriculum.<sup>44</sup>

In 2022, GCEPA identified at least six reported attacks on education personnel.<sup>45</sup> Attacks involved the abduction or detention of educators who reportedly resisted the adoption of Russian curriculum. For example:

- In late March and early April 2022, four school principals were abducted after refusing to change their schools' curricula in Melitopol city, Zaporizhzhia region, according to local media sources and a human rights group.<sup>46</sup>
- As reported in late September 2022, a head teacher in the village of Ivanivka, Kherson region, was detained for 19 days, due to her refusal to adopt a Russian curriculum. According to international media outlet BBC, she was beaten while in detention.<sup>47</sup>

GCPEA did not identify any attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2023.

### **MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES**

GCPEA identified at least 67 reports of the military use of schools and universities during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This marked a significant increase compared to previous years in which GCPEA identified only sporadic incidents. GCPEA identified reports of armed forces from both sides of the conflict using schools and universities for military purposes, although more reports identified Russian forces and affiliated armed groups as the perpetrator. In several cases, rival forces subsequently targeted the school or university being used, according to media outlets and human rights organizations. 50

In 2022, GCPEA identified at least 60 incidents of military use of schools and universities.<sup>51</sup> Separately, the UN reported the use of 23 schools for military purposes that year, with Russian forces and affiliated armed groups perpetrating the majority of cases.<sup>52</sup> Since it was unclear how many of these cases overlapped with reports that GCPEA collected, they were not included in the total number of military use incidents, to avoid double counting. A media outlet reported that, in Zaporizhzhia region, schools were partially occupied while students continued learning in the buildings.<sup>53</sup> Examples of military use of educational facilities included:

- Human Rights Watch and international media outlets reported that from early March until March 29, 2022, Russian forces used both a lyceum and kindergarten as a military base and hospital in Bohdanivka village, Kyiv region.<sup>54</sup>
- Between February 24 and early March, Ukrainian Territorial Defense Force members used School No. 11, located nearby a kindergarten, in Izium city, Kharkiv region, as a base until Russians troops advanced on the city in early March 2022, according to interviews conducted by Human Rights Watch.<sup>55</sup>
- Human Rights Watch reported that Russian forces used a school in Yahidne village, Chernihiv region, as a military base and detention center for 28 days in March and April 2022, holding more than 350 villagers in the basement, including at least 70 children. Ten older people died there during that time due to sickness

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- or the poor conditions.56
- In late April 2022, School No. 12, which served about 600 students, was used as a base, in Izium city, Kharkiv region. The New York Times reported that, around April 30, opposing forces targeted the school, killing approximately 200 soldiers stationed there.<sup>57</sup>
- On May 21, 2022, a Russian airstrike damaged a university in Bakhmut city, Donetsk region, which was being used as a base by Ukrainian forces, as reported by Amnesty International.<sup>58</sup>
- On May 27, 2022, Russian forces seized Dmytro Motornyi Tavria State Agrotechnological University and Bohdan Khmelnytsky Melitopol State Pedagogical University, in Melitopol city, Zaporizhzhia region, as reported by Scholars at Risk.<sup>59</sup>
- In early September 2022, a school in Orlianske village, Zaporizhzhia region, was reportedly used as a military base on one floor, with military equipment stored in the yard, while school instruction continued on the second floor.<sup>60</sup>
- Human Rights Watch reported that, between March and early September 2022, Russian forces used School No. 10 as a base, positioning military vehicles outside, in Izium city, Kharkiv region. Upon leaving the school, Russian forces reportedly looted it.<sup>61</sup>

GCPEA identified seven incidents of military use of schools or universities in 2023.<sup>62</sup> Separately, the UN verified the military use of two schools.<sup>63</sup> Since the UN count may have overlapped with the reports identified by GCPEA, it was not included in the total, to avoid double counting. For example:

- Around January 30, 2023, a kindergarten in Tavrichesky town, near Skadovsky city, Kherson region, was
  used as a military hospital, according to local media.<sup>64</sup>
- Around March 18, 2023, a school in Polohy city, Zaporizhzhia region, was reportedly used as a military field hospital, according to local media outlets.<sup>65</sup>
- Around March 22, 2023, a kindergarten located in Vesele village, near Melitopol city, Zaporizhzhia region, was used as a military hospital, according to local media outlets.<sup>66</sup>
- Around April 12, 2023, at least two educational institutions in Skadovsk city, Kherson region, were reportedly used as military bases while students attended classes, according to local media outlets.<sup>67</sup>

### ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

For the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 39 incidents of attacks on higher education in Ukraine, the majority of which were attacks on higher education facilities while the remainder were attacks on students and staff. These incidents took place primarily in Kharkiv and Donetsk regions. Attacks on higher education increased significantly in 2022 and 2023 as compared to the previous reporting period, during which GCPEA did not identify any reports of attacks on higher education.<sup>68</sup>

In 2022, GCPEA identified at least 34 reported incidents of attacks on higher education, which included two attacks on higher education students and personnel.<sup>69</sup> Separately, the MoES reported that, as of December 24, 2022, the "property and premises" of 95 research or higher education institutions had been damaged.<sup>70</sup> Specifically in Kharkiv, 21 out of the 24 higher education institutions had been damaged or destroyed as of July 13,

2022, according to local media citing the MoES.<sup>71</sup> These numbers are not included in the total number of incidents to avoid double counting and because it was unclear whether all the damage met GCPEA's criteria of attacks on education. Examples of attacks on higher education facilities in 2022 included:

- On March 2, 2022, a Russian missile strike destroyed the Faculty of Economics at V.N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, in Kharkiv city and region, according to Scholars at Risk.<sup>72</sup>
- On March 3, 2022, PBS reported that shelling damaged a dormitory and stadium at the University of the State Fiscal Service of Ukraine in Irpin city, Kyiv region.<sup>73</sup>
- On July 6, 2022, a Russian missile strike hit the H.S. Skovoroda Kharkiv National Pedagogical University in Kharkiv city and region, reportedly killing a campus security guard and destroying several buildings on the campus, including the main building and the science library, according to Scholars at Risk and a local media outlet.<sup>74</sup>
- On both August 17 and 19, 2022, Petro Mohyla Black Sea National University in Mykolaiv city and region was damaged by rockets fired by Russian forces, according to Scholars at Risk and media sources.<sup>75</sup>
- PBS reported that, around September 19, 2022, the Bakhmut Medical College campus was shelled and partially damaged, in Bakhmut city, Donetsk region.<sup>76</sup>
- Amnesty International and local media outlets reported that, on October 10, 2022, Russian forces damaged a building of the Kyiv National Shevchenko University during missile strikes on Kyiv city and region.
- On November 1, 2022, shelling in Mykolaiv city and region reportedly damaged the Mykolaiv Polytechnic Vocational College.<sup>78</sup>

GCPEA identified two attacks on higher education staff in 2022:

- On June 4, 2022, Russian forces detained the dean of the Agronomy Faculty at Kherson State Agrarian and Economic University for two days, in Kherson city and region, as reported by Scholars at Risk.<sup>79</sup>
- Scholars at Risk and media outlets reported that, around June 14, 2022, Russian forces detained the vice-rector of Kherson State University for a week before releasing him, in Kherson city and region.<sup>80</sup>

In 2023, GCPEA identified five attacks on higher education, all of which were attacks on facilities.<sup>81</sup> For instance:

- On January 8, 2023, two college dormitories were reportedly damaged by a missile strike in Kramatorsk city, Donetsk region, according to Reuters and the Associated Press.<sup>82</sup>
- On February 5, 2023, a missile strike in Kharkiv city and region reportedly damaged the Beketov National University of Urban Economy building and injured a campus security guard.<sup>83</sup>
- On October 12, 2023, shelling in Kherson city and region damaged a building at Kherson State University, according to local media outlets.<sup>84</sup>

 $\mathbf{b}$ 

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 "The UN and Ukraine: year-long war spreads global fallout," United Nations news release, March 3, 2023. "War in Europe: Responding to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," International Crisis Group statement, February 24, 2022. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ukraine chapter.
- 2 Center for Preventive Action, "War in Ukraine," Council on Foreign Relations, updated March 16, 2023. Nichita Gurcov, "War in Ukraine: One Year On, Nowhere Safe," Armed Conflict & Location Event Data Project, March 1, 2023.
- 3 "CrisisWatch September 2023: Ukraine," International Crisis Group, September 2023. Nichita Gurcov, "War in Ukraine: One Year On, Nowhere Safe," Armed Conflict & Location Event Data Project, March 1, 2023. "War in Ukraine," Center for Preventive Action at the Council on Foreign Relations, March 16, 2023. "Answering Four Hard Questions About Russia's War in Ukraine," International Crisis Group briefing, December 8, 2022, pp. 1-2. "Ukraine in maps: Tracking the war with Russia." *BBC*. February 21, 2024.
- 4 "Conflict in Ukraine's Donbas: A Visual Explainer," International Crisis Group, February 2022. Nigel Walker, Conflict in Ukraine: A timeline (2014 eve of 2022 invasion) (London: UK House of Commons Library, August 2023), pp. 4-6, 15-16.
- 5 "Answering Four Hard Questions About Russia's War in Ukraine," International Crisis Group briefing, December 8, 2022, pp. 1-2. "Ukraine: Russian Attacks on Energy Grid Threaten Civilians," Human Rights Watch news release, December 6, 2022. pp. 1-2. UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/HRC/52/62, March 15, 2023, paras. 39, 40-41.
- 6 UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/HRC/52/62, March 15, 2023, paras. 57, 78, 95-97.
- 7 OCHA, "Ukraine: Situation Report, 10 Feb 2023," February 10, 2023, p. 1.
- OCHA, "Ukraine Humanitarian Needs and Response Plan 2024 (December 2023)," January 4, 2024, p. 4.
- 8 "Ukraine: Millions of displaced traumatised and urgently need help, say experts," OCHA press release, May 5, 2022.
- 9 UNHCR, "Ukraine situation Flash Update #64," February 16, 2024, p. 1.
- 10 "Ukraine: Aged and those with disabilities face heightened risks, say UN experts," United Nations press release, March 4, 2022. AI, *Ukraine: "I Used To Have A Home": Older People's Experience of War, Displacement, And Access To Housing in Ukraine* (London: Amnesty International, 2022).
- 11 UNHCR, "Ukraine Emergency," 2023. "Ukraine: UN experts says migrants in vulnerable situation at heightened risk," UN press release, October 10, 2022. "UNHCR statement on protecting children fleeing Ukraine," UNHCR press release, May 13, 2022.
- 12 Ukraine Education Needs Assessment Survey (Kyiv: Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine, 2022), p. 5.
- 13 "Ukraine Humanitarian Situation Report No. 24," UNICEF, January 7, 2023, p. 1.
- 14 "Start of an uncertain school year for four million schoolchildren in Ukraine," UNICEF press release, September 1, 2022. "Ukraine rights probe condemns 'multiplying' impact of war on children," UN News, December 2, 2022. UN General Assembly, "Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine," A/77/533, October 18, 2022
- , para. 107. OHCHR,  $\it REPORT$  ON THE HUMAN RIGHTS
- SITUATION IN UKRAINE: 1 August to 30 November 2023 (Ukraine: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, December 2023), paras. 32-35.
- 15 "Widespread learning loss among Ukraine's children, as students enter fourth year of disruption to education," UNICEF press release, August 29, 2023.
- OHCHR, REPORT ON THE HUMAN RIGHTS SITUATION IN UKRAINE: 1 August to 30 November 2023 (Ukraine: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, December 2023), para. 34. "Ukraine: Devastating power cuts undermining civilian life as Christmas approaches," Amnesty International news release, December 21, 2022. Max Hunder and Stefaniia Bern, "Kyiv schools adapt to survive under Russian bombardment," Reuters, December 22, 2022. OCHA, Ukraine Humanitarian Needs Overview 2023 (December 2022) (Ukraine: OCHA, December 2023), pp. 58-59. DFS, "Ukrainian Crisis Situational Analysis 05 May 2023," DFS, May 5, 2023, pp. 32-33. DFS, "Ukrainian Crisis Situational Analysis 05 May 2023," DFS, May 5, 2023, pp. 32-33.
- 17 Kayleen Devlin and Maria Korenyuk, "Ukraine war: History is rewritten for children in occupied areas," *BBC News*, August 30, 2022. Oleksandr Pankieiev, "Weaponizing education: Russia targets schoolchildren in occupied Ukraine," The Atlantic Council, September 20, 2022. Lorenzo Tondo, "Moscow forcing teachers in occupied Ukraine to follow Russian curriculum," *The Guardian*, July 1, 2022. "Ukraine/Russia: New history textbook is a blatant attempt to unlawfully indoctrinate school children in Russia and Russian-occupied Ukrainian territories," Amnesty International news release, September 1, 2023.
- 18 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Ukraine profile.
- 19 "UNDP and EU commence construction work to restore war-damaged schools," Delegation of the European Union to Ukraine press release, September 7, 2023. "War Crimes Watch Ukraine: School in Zhytomyr reduced to rubble," *PBS* April 3, 2022. "War Crimes Watch: Zhytomyr school destroyed in Russian air strike," *PBS*, March 4, 2022.
- 20 "Save Schools Ukraine," Ministry of Education and Science Ukraine, 2022. "Overview of the current state of education and science in Ukraine in terms of Russian aggression (as of February 2023)," Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine, December 2022, p. 2. "Russians destroyed and damaged more than 2800 schools," *Chytomo*, December 15, 2022.

- 21 "Ukraine: Joint Education Needs Assessment Kharkiv Oblast January 2023," Ukraine Education Cluster, January 31, 2023, p. 4.
- 22 General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, May 22, 2023, para. 316.
- 23 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 24 "UKRAINE: AT LEAST THREE CHILDREN KILLED AS CONFLICT ESCALATES," Save the Children news release, February 25, 2022. Jason Dearen, Juliet Linderman, and Oleksandr Stashevskyi, "War Crimes Watch: Targeting Ukraine Schools, Russia Bombs the Future," *PBS*, May 17, 2022.
- 25 "Ukraine: Cluster munitions kill child and two other civilians taking shelter at a preschool," Amnesty International news release, February 27, 2022.
- 26 Novoye Vremya Ukraine; Segodnya as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR52379, https://www.acleddata.com/data/ (data downloaded on June 2, 2022). "Ukraine conflict: The civilian lives lost to Russia's war," BBC, February 27, 2022. "UKRAINE: ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS ENDANGERING CHILDREN'S LIVES AND FUTURES," Save the Children news release, February 27, 2022.
- 27 "Ukraine: Cluster munitions kill child and two other civilians taking shelter at a preschool," Amnesty International news release, February 27, 2022. Emma Graham-Harrison, "'We don't know how to survive here': a cancer ward for Ukrainian children under siege," *The Guardian*. "War Crime Watch Ukraine: Kindergarten damaged in Chernihiv attack," *PBS*, February 28, 2022.
- 28 Yulia Gorbunova, "Under Shelling in Kharkiv," Human Rights Watch news release, March 7, 2022.
- 29 "Situation in Ukraine," March 25, 2022, Office for the High Commissioner of Human Rights statement.
- 30 "School year nears tragic end in Ukraine amid child deaths, empty classrooms and destruction of educational facilities," UNICEF press release, May 4, 2022. "War Crime Watch Ukraine: Ornate school building devastated by Russian shelling in Mariupol," *PBS*, March 20, 2022.
- 31 Elissa Nadworny and Claire Harbage, "Traumatized and displaced but determined, kids in Ukraine head back to school," *NPR*, September 11, 2022. "A residential building and a kindergarten were damaged by fatal strikes in Kharkiv," *Yahoo News*, August 30, 2022.
- 32 "Russian suicide drone attacks school in Zelensky's hometown," Associated Press, October 3, 2022. Alona Mazurenko, "Russian suicide drone attacks Kryvyi Rih, hitting a school," *Ukrainska Pravd*a, October 2, 2022. "Latest Developments in Ukraine: Oct. 20," VOA, October 20, 2022.
- 33 OCHA, "Ukraine: Humanitarian Response and Funding Snapshot (January December 2023)," January 30, 2024, p. 1.
- 34 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 35 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 36 "Russians again shell Kherson region's Oleshky, hitting a school," *Ukrinform*, January 22, 2023. "Chronicle of the russian federation Crimes in Ukraine (January 2023)," *Defense Express*, February 1, 2023.
- 37 USAID, "Ukraine Complex Emergency (Fact Sheet #8Fiscal Year (FY)2023)," USAID, February 3, 2023, p.2.
- 38 Suspilne Media, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR91208. "Russian attacks cause damage to church, kindergarten, houses in Donetsk region," Ukrinform, February 9, 2023.
- 39 Iryna Balachuk, "Night attack of 'Shahed' on Kyiv Oblast: school dormitories in Rzhyshchiv damaged, four dead," *Ukrainska Pravda*, March 22, 2023. *Ukrainska Pravda*, "Shahed UAVs attack on dormitory: death toll in Rzhyshchiv rises," *Yahoo News*, March 22, 2023. Insecurity Insight, "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief," March 2023. "THE CONSEQUENCES OF THE NIGHT ATTACK BY THE OCCUPIERS ON UKRAINE [НАСЛІДКИ НІЧНОЇ АТАКИ ОКУПАНТАМИ ПО УКРАЇНІ]," *I Vin*, March 22, 2023. *Ukrainska Pravda*, "Shahed UAVs attack on dormitory: death toll in Rzhyshchiv rises," *Yahoo News*, March 22, 2023.
- 40 Ivan Lubysh-Kirdey, "Russian strikes kill two in Ukraine, damage dozens of buildings," *Reuters*, May 1, 2023. Hugo Bachega and Antoinette Radford, "Ukraine war: Russia launches second pre-dawn missile attack in three days," *BBC*, May 1, 2023. Stanislav Pohorilov, "Night attack on Pavlohrad: over 100 residential buildings and 9 schools and kindergartens damaged," *Ukrainska Pravda*, May 1, 2023. Stanislav Pohorilov, "Night attack on Pavlohrad: over 100 residential buildings and 9 schools and kindergartens damaged," *Ukrainska Pravda*, May 1, 2023.
- 41 "UNICEF Geneva Palais briefing note on the impact of the Ukraine war on children's education," UNICEF press release, August 29, 2023. Olena Roshchina, "Russians launch airstrike on Kherson, causing fire in kindergarten," *Ukrainska Pravda*, August 23, 2023.
- 42 "Four killed in Russian attack on Ukrainian school interior minister," *Reuters*, August 23, 2023. "Shahed drone destroys school in Sumy Oblast, killing four employees," *Ukrainska Pravda*, August 23, 2023. "UNICEF Geneva Palais briefing note on the impact of the Ukraine war on children's education," UNICEF press release, August 29, 2023. "UNICEF Geneva Palais briefing note on the impact of the Ukraine war on children's education," UNICEF press release, August 29,2023.
- 43 Illia Novikov and Hanna Arhirova, "Russia launches the biggest aerial barrage of the war and kills 30 civilians, Ukraine says," Associated Press, December 29, 2023. Iryna Balachuk, "Hit to residential building, 3 schools and a kindergarten damaged in Lviv: 1 dead and 1 injured photo," *Ukrainska Pravda*, December 29, 2023. "UN Security Council Condemns Russia's Attack on Ukraine," VOA, December 23, 2023.
- 244 Zhanna Bezpiatchuk and Sofia Bettiza, "Ukraine war: Tortured for refusing to teach in Russian," *BBC*, September 30, 2022. Olena Mukhina, "How schoolchildren in Russian-occupied Ukraine are taught to hate their homeland," *Euromaidan*, November 12, 2022. "Ukraine: Education International condemns Russian attacks against teachers and education in occupied territories," Education International, August 25, 2022. "Ukraine: Education International condemns Russian attacks against teachers and education in occupied territories," Education International, August 25, 2022.
- 45 Halya Coynash, "Russia uses terror and abduction in attempt to force schools to collaborate in occupied Melitopol," Kharkiv Human Rights Pro-

ENDNOTES

tection Group, March 28, 2022, paras. 4 and 8. ZMINA, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR65967. Zhanna Bezpiatchuk and Sofia Bettiza, "Ukraine war: Tortured for refusing to teach in Russian," BBC, October 1, 2022. Kateryna Tyshchenko, "Russians kidnapped the Head of the Education Department in Melitopol - Ivan Fedorov," Ukrainska Pravda, March 28, 2022. "RUSSIAN SOLDIERS KIDNAPPED THE HEADMISTRESS OF A SCHOOL IN THE KHERSON REGION," Ukrainian South, August 2, 2022. Jay Beecher, "Ukrainian Teachers Speak of Intimidation, Torture for Refusing to Teach Russian," Kyiv Post, October 3, 2022. 24 Channel, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR54862.

- 46 Halya Coynash, "Russia uses terror and abduction in attempt to force schools to collaborate in occupied Melitopol," Kharkiv Human Rights Protection Group, May 5, 2022. Kateryna Tyshchenko, "In Melitopol, Russians kidnapped the Head of the Education Department the mayor (У Мелітополі росіяни викрали начальницю управління освіти мер)," *Ukrainska Pravda*, March 28, 2022. 24 Channel, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR54862.
- 47 Zhanna Bezpiatchuk and Sofia Bettiza, "Ukraine war: Tortured for refusing to teach in Russian," *BBC*, September 30, 2022. Jay Beecher, "Ukrainian Teachers Speak of Intimidation, Torture for Refusing to Teach Russian," *Kyiv Post*, October 3, 2022.
- 48 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Ukraine profile.
- 49 "Plight of civilians in Ukraine," UN Office of the High Commissioner press statement, May 10, 2022. Human Rights Watch, "Tanks on the Playground": Attacks on Schools and Military Use of Schools in Ukraine (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), pp. 40, 48, 50.
- 50 "Ukrainian fighting tactics endanger civilians," Amnesty International press release, August 3, 2022. Isobel Koshiw and Luke Harding, "Ukraine 'endangers civilians' with army bases in residential areas, says Amnesty," *The Guardian*, August 4, 2022. Human Rights Watch, "*Tanks on the Play-ground*": Attacks on Schools and Military Use of Schools in Ukraine (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), p. 45.
- 51 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 52 General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, May 22, 2023, para. 317.
- 53 "Russians in Zaporozhye use schools with children to cover their units (Росіяни на Запоріжжі використовують школи з дітьми для прикриття своїх підрозділів)," Суспільне, December 18, 2022.
- Olena Mukhina, "She hid her daughters in the cellar for a month: how a village near Kyiv survived Russian occupation," *Euromaidan Press*, June 19, 2022. Steve Redisch, "The Inside Story-Flashpoint: Ukraine," *Voice of America*, October 13, 2022. Human Rights Watch, "Tanks on the Playground": Attacks on Schools and Military Use of Schools in Ukraine (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), p. 19.
- 55 Human Rights Watch, "Tanks on the Playground": Attacks on Schools and Military Use of Schools in Ukraine (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), p. 48.
- 56 "Ukraine: Executions, Torture During Russian Occupation," Human Rights Watch news release, May 18, 2022.
- 57 Michael Schwirtz and Eric Schmitt, "Russia's top officer visited the front line to change the offensive's course, U.S. and Ukraine officials say," *The New York Times*, May 1, 2022.
- 58 "Ukraine: Ukrainian fighting tactics endanger civilians," Amnesty International news release, August 4, 2022.
- 59 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Bohdan Khmelnytsky Melitopol State Pedagogical University | Dmytro Motornyi Tavria State Agrotechnological University, May 27, 2022.
- 60 Kateryna Tyshchenko, "In Zaporizhzhia Oblast, children study at school where the invaders live General Staff," *Ukrainska Pravda*, September 4, 2022.
- 61 Human Rights Watch, "Tanks on the Playground": Attacks on Schools and Military Use of Schools in Ukraine (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), p. 48.
- 62 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf
- 63 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 64 Insecurity Insight, "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief," February 2023, p. 3. "The Russians deployed a 'field hospital' in the premises of a kindergarten in Tavrichesky, it is overcrowded with occupiers General Staff of the Armed Forces of Ukraine (Россияне развернули "полевой госпиталь" в помещении детсада в Таврическом, он переполнен оккупантами Генштаб ВСУ)," *Gordon*, January 30, 2023.
- 65 Insecurity Insight, "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief," March 2023. "In the Zaporizhzhia region, Russian occupiers turned a school building into a military hospital (У Запорізькій області російські окупанти перетворили будівлю школи у військовий шпиталь)," 1 News, March 19, 2023.
- 66 "Russians equip a hospital on the territory of a kindergarten in the Zaporozhye region, General Staff (Россияне обустроили госпиталь на территории детсада в Запорожской области, Генштаб)," *RBC Ukraine*, March 22, 2023. Insecurity Insight, "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief," March 2023, p. 5. Lyubava Lysychkina, "The occupiers turned a kindergarten into a hospital the General Staff (Окупанти влаштували шпиталь у дитсадку Генштаб)," *Big Kyiv*, March 22, 2023.
- 67 "In the captured territories, Russian terrorists set up their military bases in schools, covering themselves with children as a shield (На захоплених територіях російські терористи облаштовують свої військові бази у школах, прикриваючись дітьми як щитом)," *Times ZT*, April 12, 2023. Olena Roshchina, "Russians bring conscripts to Skadovsk and settle them in educational institutions," *Ukrainska Pravda*, April 12, 2023.
- 68 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Ukraine profile.
- 69 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf

- 70 "Overview of the current state of education and science in Ukraine in terms of Russian aggression (as of December 2022)," Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine, December 2022, p. 6.
- 71 "How many institutions of higher education were damaged by the occupiers in the Kharkiv region," Kharkiv Today, July 13, 2022.
- 72 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, V.N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, March 2, 2022.
- 73 "War Crime Watch Ukraine: Irpin university campus used as bomb shelter hit by Russian shelling," PBS, March 3, 2022.
- 74 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, H.S. Skovoroda Kharkiv National Pedagogical University, July 6, 2022. "President Zelensky: Artillery from partners started working powerfully, Russia's losses will increase," *Ukrinform*, July 6, 2022.
- 75 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Petro Mohyla Black Sea National University, August 17, 2022. 24 Channel; Ministry of Defence of Ukraine, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR68794. "Russian Missiles Strike University in Mykolaiv," *Kyiv Post*, August 17, 2022. Iryna Balachuk, "Mykolaiv shelling: two rockets hit university," *Yahoo News*, August 17, 2022.
- 76 "War Crimes Watch Ukraine: Bakhmut Medical College destroyed by shelling," PBS, September 19, 2022.
- 77 "Russian attacks on Kyiv and cities across Ukraine are an escalation of aggression and apparent violations of laws of war," Amnesty International news release, October 10, 2022. Yana Osadcha, "List of Kyiv's cultural facilities damaged by Russian bombings," *Ukrainska Pravda*, October 10, 2022.
- 78 Tetiana Lozovenko, "Russians fire 3 missiles at college in Mykolaiv at night, one person killed," *Ukrainska Pravda*, November 1, 2022. *The New Voice of Ukraine*, "Russia bombs historic Ukrainian school building in Mykolaiv," *Yahoo*, November 2, 2022.
- 79 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Kherson State Agrarian and Economic University, June 4, 2022. Sergey Yanovsky, "Invaders terrorize scientists (Загарбники тероризують науковців)," Voice of Ukraine, July 26, 2022.
- 80 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Kherson State University, June 14, 2022. Kateryna Tyshchenko, "Russians captured Kherson University and kidnapped vice-rector Media," *Ukrainska Pravda*, June 14, 2022.
- 81 Hanna Arhirova, "Russia claims deadly attack, but Kyiv denies anyone killed," *AP News*, January 8, 2023. Vladyslav Smilianets, "No sign of casualties after Russia claims revenge attack on Ukrainian soldiers," *Reuters*, January 8, 2023. "Ukraine rejects Russia's claim of a deadly strike on troops in the east," *The New York Times*, January 9, 2023. *24 Channel*; Ministry of Defence of Ukraine, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR91037. *The Kyiv Independent* news desk, "General Staff: Russian missile strikes at Ukraine injure 9 civilians," *Yahoo News*, February 5, 2023. Mehdi Chebil, "Kharkiv's year of war: 'A bomb can fall on your home any time and your life is over'," *France 24*, February 17, 2023. Insecurity Insight, "Education in Danger Monthly News Brief," February 2023. Ministry of Defence of Ukraine; *Suspilne Media* as cited in Armed ACLED, Event ID UKR102697. "THE OCCUPIRES DAMAGED THE COLLEGE," Ministry of Culture and Information Policy of Ukraine: War evidence, May 4, 2023.
- 82 Hanna Arhirova, "Russia claims deadly attack, but Kyiv denies anyone killed," *AP*, January 8, 2023. Vladyslav Smilianets, "No sign of casualties after Russia claims revenge attack on Ukrainian soldiers," *Reuters*, January 8, 2023.
- 83 24 Channel; Ministry of Defence of Ukraine, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR91037. The Kyiv Independent news desk, "General Staff: Russian missile strikes at Ukraine injure 9 civilians," Yahoo News, February 5, 2023. Mehdi Chebil, "Kharkiv's year of war: 'A bomb can fall on your home any time and your life is over'," France 24, February 17, 2023. "Update: 5 injured in Russian strikes on Kharkiv, university severely damaged," Kyiv Independent, February 5, 2023.
- 84 24 Channel; Novoye Vremya Ukraine, as cited in ACLED, Event ID UKR131650. Alina Moklyak, "Dead and injured people, damaged children's hospital and university buildings are the consequences of shelling of the Kherson region by the Russian army (Загиблі та поранені люди, пошкоджені будівлі дитячої лікарні та університету наслідки обстрілів Херсонщини армією РФ)," Suspilne, October 12, 2023.